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The meeting was called to order by
W'arren A. Bishop, Chair.

He said that although Phil Bereano and
other Council members were unable to
attend yesterday's joint Board and Coun-
cil meeting regarding the socioeconomic
impact study, they have been involved in
the process for some time. The socio-
economic impact study is a major area of
activity for the Board

Mr. Bereano received special recognition
for his efforts in reviewing the proposals
during the joint meeting. He stated that
the selection process of the contractor
was very thorough and impressive. Mr.
Bishop said that Impact Assessmncnt,
Incorporated's (IAI) research team, com-
prised of 55 individuals, was carefully
selected for their expertise. Mr. Bereano
interjected he felt that a good working
relationship would be established with
John Petterson, President of IAI, and this
will be a valuable dimension given the
magnitude of the project and the level
and frequency of interaction with him.

Phyllis Clausen stated, for the record,
presently there are three governmental
entities taking part in the study: Gov-
ernmental Conference, Mid-Columbia
Consortium and Intergovernmental
Resource Center. She added that the
active participation of Washington State
citizens will be sought out.

Mr. Bishop noted that the state has urged
local governments to become involved in
this process. The state attempted to work
through the statewide associations of
governmental agencies. Each entity will
have unique interests; howeever, agree-
ments will be developed to suit their var-
ious needs. Currently, two areas in Clark
County and surrounding counties and one
in southwest Washington are covered. Ms.
Clausen pointed out that according to Mr.
Patterson, although the agreements have
been signed, funding has not yet been
approved. Mr. Bishop stated that the

Socioeconomic Committee will make peri-
odic reports to the Council regarding the
status of the socioeconomic impact stud-
ies and local government contracts.

MINUTES

Ms. Clausen stated that "Skamania"
should be included under Local Govern-
ment Committee in the Council minutes
of April 17, 1987, on page eleven. With
this addition, it was moved and seconded
that the minutes of April 17 and 18.
1987, be approved.

SIGINIFICANT EVENTS

Terry Husseman reported that Congres-
sional hearings regarding nuclear waste
issues were held in May. Testimony from
the state of Washington included a state-
ment from Governor Gardner on Price-
Anderson which was delivered to the
Subcommittee on Nuclear Regulation of
the Senate Environment Committee. The
testimony was given by Charlie Roe.
Assistant Attorney General. Mr.
Husseman said that the testimony reiter-
ated the state's position. In summary, the
state's position on potential amendments
to the Price-Anderson Act should l)
assure full compensation for any injuries;
2) strict liability on the federal govern-
ment; and 3) hold the states and local
governments harmless from any liability
in the event of an accident. He referred
to a memorandum by Mr. Roe to Mr.
Bishop regarding several Congressional
bills. None of the bills have moved
through committee, as yet. He reported
that unless the Price-Anderson Act is
reauthorized before August 1, 1987, it
will no longer be in effect. He specu-
lated that some action will be taken
within the near future.

Mr. Husseman stated that the Congres-
sional delegation supported the Gover-
nor's basic principles. However, it is a
matter of interpretation how those basic
principles will actually be incorporated
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into bills. He noted that Congressman Al
Swift gave his strong support of the
state's position. Senator Dan Evans has
also given his support regarding the
general principles.

Testimony was also presented by Kathy
Mix on behalf of Attorney General Ken
Eikenberry. This testimony was related
to the byproduct rule issue and whether
or not the U.S. Department of Energy
(USDOE) should be covered by the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act
(RCRA). At the same hearing, USDOE
announced it was withdrawing its
byproduct definition and would agree to
be subject to RCRA regulation. The
final rule the USDOE is proposing on the
byproduct issue is titled, Department of
Energy 10 CFR Part 962. USDOE inter-
prets the term "byproduct material" to
refer only to the radioactive component
of nuclear wvaste. He reported that the
nonradioactive chemically hazardous
component of the waste will be subject to
regulation under RCRA. This was a
major movement by USDOE. Under this
rule, it means that the defense wastes
currently at Hanford, in tanks and waste
streams, are subject to regulation by the
state. USDOE will be preparing and
submitting an application for part B dis-
posal, which means they will comply with
state laws and regulations.

The third hearing was held on April 28
with the Senate Energy Committee.
Senator Bennett Johnston introduced a
bill which would provide incentive pay-
ments to the state or affected Indian
tribe who would accept a repository in
their state or on their reservation prop-
erty. States and tribes were invited to
testify as to their opinions regarding the
proposed bill.

qualified or eliminated from the poten-
tial sites. The direction Congress should
take, from the state of Washington's
standpoint, was also iterated.

Governor Bryan of Nevada delivered a
strong statement and indicated the feel-
ing in his state of a nuclear "fix" and
Nevada being the target of it. When
asked if Nevada was willing to negotiate,
Governor Bryan replied negatively. Mr.
Husseman said that a negative reply was
given by representatives from Texas and
the three Indian tribes.

Russell Jim stated that the Indian tribes
are consistently in last place when
attempting to testify in Congress. Ile
mentioned a situation one year ago when
Congressman Weaver's committee invited
the tribes to testify. However, they were
asked to send only one representative to
speak on behalf of all the tribes. The
tribes agreed upon this condition provid-
ing that the representative could speak
for the three states. This provision was
not accepted by the committee. Mr.
Russell reported that it eventually
required an intervention by Senator
Domenici, insistence by Senator Dan
Evans, discussions with the National
Congress for American Indians and other
national Indian organizations before the
committee conceded to allow the repre-
sentative to testify. At the same time,
Mr. Russell stated what was said seemed
to be considered redundant.

The Indian tribes' testimony regarding
Senator Johnston's proposed bill stated
that they did not see the benefits from
the bill to be consistent with the Nuclear
Waste Policy Act, legislation and incon-
sistent with the future health and w el-
fare of all people. He expressed his
appreciation to those who had assisted in
allowing the tribes to testify.

Mr. Husseman continued reporting local
government officials were invited to tes-
tify at the hearing. Local officials from

On behalf of Governor Gardner,
Husseman delivered testimony to
energy committee. He stated that
non-negotiable position of the state
made very clear. Hanford should be

Mr.
the
the
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Washington, Nevada and Texas were pre-
sent. Ron Jones delivered testimony on
behalf of the Mid-Columbia County Con-
sortium. The local governments urged
Congress to include a provision in the
Act for direct involvement and funding
of local governments in the site selection
process if it is amended. He noted the
sparse attendance by committee members
at the hearing. Mr. Husseman speculated
that the low attendance was due to the
lack of support for the proposal's concept
by committee members. Senator McClure,
co-sponsor of the bill, was not present at
the hearing.

M1ID-COLUNIBIA CONSORTIUM

Mr. Bishop iterated the procedure in
which local governments were
approached to participate in the contract
process. In the beginning, the statewide
entities were contacted through the Asso-
ciation of Washington Cities and the
Washington Association of Counties.
They were kept abreast of the state's
activities for approximately two years in
an effort to try to have them take a more
active role in the process. The associa-
tions mentioned above did designate
individuals from their respective organi-
zations. Mr. Bishop stated the associa-
tions were asked to broaden their repre-
sentation, perhaps geographically. He
said the organizations did not respond
affirmatively to the request. Also, the
associations were asked if they would be
interested in possibly negotiating an
agreement with the state to provide
funds to fill gaps in some areas of the
state that have not entered into a specific
individual agreement. He mentioned that
there would be an over-abundance of
agreements if each was entered into indi-
vidually. Mr. Bishop speculated that per-
haps the response was minimal because
the associations' staff were occupied with
legislative affairs during the legislative
session and were unable to draft a pro-
posal. Mr. Bishop stated that there are
many governmental entities which the

Board has tried to approach through state
organizations. He noted for several years
the state has participated in the counties'
and cities' associations annual conven-
tions and quarterly meetings.

There also is a group called the Council
of Local Governments. This group con-
sists of local and statewide organizations.
Mr. Bishop said these groups will proba-
bly be able to bring about a realization
of local government needs.

In conclusion, Mr. Bishop emphasized the
Council's Local Government Committee
would continue to notify local govern-
ments to keep them abreast of the pro-
gram activities and stimulate thloi
involvement.

SOCIOECOsNOMIC IMPACT REPORT

Mr. Bishop stated that a brief description
would be developed on the socioeconomic
impact study and the contracts with local
governments. He said the description
will be distributed to Council members.

Mr. Husseman noted that none of the
contracts have been signed by the
USDOE as yet. He said the Local Gov-
ernment Committee surveyed both the
cities and counties, and compiled the
survey results. The survey respondents
were then sent informational material
regarding the state's nuclear waste pro-
gram. He stated that the local govern-
mental conferences will be a good avenue
to disseminate information through to
reach the local people. Currently they
are receiving much of the state's infor-
mation.

Marta Wilder interjected she and Mr.
Parker will be co-authoring an article on
the status of the socioeconomic activities
for the June newsletter. She said the
article will be distributed to the Council
members.
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Mr. Jim announced that the tribes have
been approached by environmental and
conservation groups in regard to conduct-
ing a conference. He said he hoped to
schedule the conference in either late
summer or early fall at the Cultural
Heritage Center in Yakima. Mr. Jim
invited the Council's involvement and
other state and local governmental agen-
cies to participate.

CONFLICT RESOLUTION PROCESS

Mr. Hussernan referred to the response to
Governor Gardner's national conflict res-
olution proposal to USDOE. He reported
that USDOE's response arrived only one
or two days prior to the Senate hearings
in May. In their response they indicated
that Congress is the national forum and
if the Governor's proposal for a national
conflict resolution process is to move
forward, Congress should take the lead to
establish that process. Mr. Husseman
indicated this was incorporated into the
Governor's testimony. In his testimony,
the Governor said although he felt it
would have been potentially beneficial to
the process if the USDOE had admitted a
need for some change and been willing to
participate in good faith, it may have
increased their credibility and given the
process a better chance to succeed. He
agreed that if USDOE is unwilling or
unable, Congress should act upon the
proposal. Mr. Husseman said this is in
line with the growing movement from
various directions to encourage Congress
to stop the process and form an indepen-
dent commission.

Mr. Husseman also referred to a letter to
Nevada's Governor Bryan from
Congressman Udall stating his support of
the concept of a moratorium and an
independent commission. He said it was
his understanding that Congressman
Udall instructed his staff to draft a bill
to this affect.

He then referred to a document titled,
"Statement of Principles Regarding
Implementation of the Nuclear Waste Pol-
icy Act." This document was released by
Senator Proxmire in the form of a press
release. He noted the significance that
Wisconsin was a potential second round
state and Senator Proxmire's status of
senior Senator. The Senator does have
significant influence and believes that
the cap on the first round repository
should be lifted and the second round
should be indefinitely suspended. Mr.
Husseman said the fact that Senator
Proxmire is calling for an investigation
of the first round site selection process
and a review of the siting guidelines is a
positive step, cspecially coming from a
representative of a second round state.

YAKIMIA INDIAN NATION FACT
SHEET

Mr.- Jim referred to the new Yakima
Indian Nation fact sheet which was dis-
tributed to Council members. He stated
that a suggestion was made by the Coun-
cil about one year ago to develop a fact
sheet. The six-page fact sheet describes
the Yakima Indian Nation and its
inalienable and implied rights in regard
to the nuclear waste program. He stated
that the fact sheet would be distributed
by Tribal Council members and the local
media. Betty Shreve suggested that it be
offered through the Council's newsletter.

HYDROLOGY TESTING: USDOE

Mr. Husseman referred to a memorandum
from Steve Kale to John Anttonen, both
USDOE representatives. He said it was
discovered that USDOE was considering
premature drilling the exploratory shaft
down to the basalt. He noted completion
of the hydrology testing program is not
scheduled until mid-June 1989. The
hydrology testing program is know as the
pre-exploratory shaft hydrology testing
program. In the memorandum from Mr.
Kale, it is indicated the USDOE has

- 4-



decided to seriously consider the possibil-
ity of starting the shaft drilling before
finishing the testing program.

In a conversation with Mr. Anttonen, Mr.
Husseman said he was told that USDOE
will determine whether I) it is techni-
cally feasible and 2) whether it is cost
effective. USDOE will call back the task
force who formed the hydrology testing
program to determine if the drilling
would in fact be detrimental to the pre-
ES testing program. Mr. Husseman said
that Mr. Anttonen assured him of the
state's direct involvement in both of the
processes.

SITE CHARACTERTZATION PLAN

Mr. Husseman reported that the USDOE
Site Characterization Plan is scheduled to
be released in early-October. The
USDOE plans to allow the state a 90-day
review period. He said there may be an
extended review period and the state is
considering conducting its own statewide
public meetings before the SCP review is
completed. The Office is preparing a
focus paper on site characterization
which highlights some of the major tech-
nical concerns of the state. He requested
Council members to submit comments on
the draft focus paper. He also noted that
the draft was distributed at the town
meetings in an effort to receive public
comment before a final draft is prepared.
Mr. Husseman asked that any comments
on the draft be sent to the Office within
one month.

PUBLIC INVOLVEMIENT

Ms. Wilder stated that in addition to the
draft site characterization focus paper,
two draft fact sheets were also dis-
tributed to Council members. She
requested that comments on either the
fact sheets or focus paper be sent to the
Office by May 22.

Ms. Wilder introduced Paul Korsmo of
the URS Corporation. Mr. Korsmo said
the Council will receive three additional
fact sheets which are currently under
revision. The fact sheets will follow the
same format, using the graphic identity.
New topics are being considered.

Mr. Korsmo reported that the networking
plan is basically a summary of the
interim report which outlines the activi-
ties or goals of the network. The plan
describes some of the groups w ho have
been contacted and identifies individuals
who are willing to participate in the
state's networking plan. It lists the net-
work participants in a county-by-county
breakdown. Political liaisons arc also
listed as part of the network. Approxi-
mately 200 contacts have been made.
Individuals who are interested in partici-
pating in the network are still being
sought. Mr. Korsmo said a minimum of
one individual in each county has indi-
cated their willingness to participate.
Orientation sessions have been scheduled
for some of the participants and they
will receive a notebook which describes
the goals of the network. The notebooks
will also contain information on the
state's program and forms to complete
and return on a regular basis to describe
their contacts. In addition to the net-
work, quarterly letters will be prepared
to describe network activities and pro-
vide update information. The political
liaisons will also be receiving network
notebooks. He stated another request will
be made to local party chapters for polit-
ical liaison designees. Ms. Wilder inter-
jected that a network participant from
Colville was called upon to assist with
the publicity for the town meetings. Mr.
Korsmo stated the current networking
plan will continually be built upon and
updates of the data base, printout and
listing for each Council member's area
will be provided.
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The Council members conducted a thor-
ough discussion on the purpose, function
and contents of the netvorking plan. MAr.
Korsmo stated he would relay the Coun-
cil members' comments to his colleagues.

UNSOLICITED PROPOSALS

Mr. Bishop stated he wanted the Council
members to have an opportunity to
review the document on the draft proce-
dures for reviewing unsolicited proposals
which was distributed to them. He said
unless the Council found a portion of the
proposal objectionable, that it should be
implemented. Phil Bereano suggested
that for the time being, the Council ask
Office staff to act on proposals. How-
ever, Mr. Bereano asked that it not be
formally approved by the Council until
June. Mr. Bishop agreed.

Mr. Bishop said although the proposal
was a good one, it is a document which
should be constantly reshaped. The rea-
son it should be implemented is that sev-
eral pending proposals needed to be acted
upon. He stated that an ad hoc proposal
review committee should be formed, con-
sisting of three of four Council members.
The Office staff will conduct the initial
review. Persons selected for the ad hoc
committee will be appointed for approx-
imately one year. Mr. Bishop asked for
guidance from the Council on the review
proposal.

Council members concurred that the
Chairman should continue with his plan
to have a committee established to review
the proposals. It was suggested if too
many proposals were received for the ad
hoc committee to review, the Council
should assist them. Mr. Bishop stated
that with the Council's approval, he
would contact and appoint members to
form the ad hoc committee. After the
members are formally appointed, Mr.
Bishop said, notification would be given
to the other Council members regarding
the membership.

Mr. Husseman referred to the two pro-
posals distributed to the Council members
at April's meeting. The first proposal,
from Ruth Coffin of the League of
Women Voters, requested funding for the
League's primer. They asked for support
from the Nuclear Waste Board and
Nuclear Waste Advisory Council. Mr.
Husseman stated in the past the state had
purchased several hundred of the first
edition of the primer and distributed
them at various meetings. The second
edition, which they are requesting sup-
port, has been reviewed by several state
representatives. He suggested that copies
be purchased for Council members and if
it is acceptable, purchase copies for wide
distribution.

After some discussion regarding avoid-
ance of duplication of informational
materials available, the Council agreed to
purchase copies of the primer to review
for content. They also agreed to pur-
chase additional copies for mass distribu-
tion if the primer was found acceptable.

Proposal two, also from the League of
Women Voters, requested support for a
workshop to be held in Richland. Mr.
Husseman noted that the League had
already contacted USDOE. Mr. Husseman
stated he suggested to proposer Marilyn
Reeves the possibility of conducting a
joint Nuclear Waste Advisory Council
and League of Women Voters workshop.
Apparently, Oregon is also interested in
participating. Mr. Husseman said a plan-
ning committee could develop a program
for a three-pronged workshop. He felt
confident if the Council was interested
in supporting this proposal USDOE
would grant funding. Mr. Bishop sug-
gested the ad hoc proposal review com-
mittee work with the League and Council
in planning the workshop. He said if
there were no objections, the Office staff
would proceed with the proposal and he
would appoint committee members as
soon as possible. M1r. Bishop stated the ad
hoc committee would also address the
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proposal for a workshop at the Yakima
Indian Tribal Center in Yakima. Mr.
Husseman stated he would contact Ms.
Rceevs and inform her of the Council's
interest in the proposal.

Ms. Wilder continued reporting, noting
the letter from Jeanne Rensel regarding
updating the library kits.

TOWN MEETINGS

Susan Hall of Hall & Associates dis-
tributed a report regarding the town
meeting highlights. She stated that Pam
Behring was the moderator for the
Colville town meeting. Ms. Behring also
made a presentation to a Rotary Club. A
presentation was given to the Colville
High School's contemporary world prob-
lems class. She continued reporting that
the moderator's script worked well and it
was useful to provide background infor-
mation prior to showing the slide presen-
tation. Ms. Hall stated that questions
were received from the public following
the slide presentation. She noted the
compilation of comment forms, 97 per-
cent of the people who attended said
they would attend another town meeting.

Terry Novak was the moderator for the
Omak town meeting and made a presen-
tation at a Rotary Club. Mr. Husseman
and Ms. Shreve were also present at the
town meeting. Ms. Hall reported that 48
people attended the town meeting. The
following morning, Ms. Shreve gave the
slide presentation to a group of 80 high
school students in Omak. She said that
in both cities, newspaper articles, flyers
and word of mouth were very important
in getting the public to attend the meet-
ings. Ms. Hall also noted that advertising
seemed to be an effective means of
publicity for the town meetings.

COMMINITTEE REPORTS

Environmental Monitoring Committee

Joe Stohr reported that the committee
convened on May 8. The committee dis-
cussed the Department of Social and
Health Services (DSHS) participation in a
USDOE environmental survey. The pur-
pose of that survey was to try to identify
existing problems at all USDOE sites and
to prioritize those problems by using a
risk-based methodology. USDOE would
then use this information in its decisions
on allocating funds for cleanup. A
second issue of concern to the Environ-
mental Protection Office at DSHS is
funding. Mr. Stohr stated that in 1985,
the Legislature approved funding for 21
positions in that Office based on site
surveillance fees for low-level waste vol-
umes. The 21 positions require approxi-
mately two million dollars funding from
surveillance fees. To date, thirteen of
the positions are filled and revenues are
estimated to be $600,000. This means
that in July 1987, DSHS will have fund-
ing to cover only six of the original 21
positions. Mr. Stohr stated that they are
still in the midst of a major budget
crunch and no resolution is in sight.

Historical Documents Rei'iew Committee

The next meeting of the Historical Doc-
uments Review Committee is scheduled
for May 18 in Mission, near Pendleton,
Oregon. Mr. Stohr stated that the
Umatilla Indian Tribe will be hosting the
meeting. He said this will be an impor-
tant meeting because the committee's
direction on some of the Hanford Health
Effects Panel recommendations will be
addressed.

Transportation Committee

Ms. Clausen announced that the Trans-
portation Committee will have a joint
meeting with the Oregon Department of
Energy on June 23 at the Energy Facility
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Site Evaluation Council Hearings Room.
The groups will be meeting to discuss
issues related to the transportation of
transuranic xaste from Hanford to the
Waste Isolation Pilot Project (WIPP) facil-
ity near Carlsbad, New Mexico. She said
shipments from Hanford could begin as
carly as 1989 and continue through 2013.
USDOE estimates approximately 146
shipments per year will be from Hanford.

Jim Worthington suggested that the
Transportation Committee should
research the impacts of the Special Iso-
tope Separation Facility (SIS) being built
in Idaho and the transportation of fuel
being shipped from Hanford to Idaho
and back to Hanford for storage. He
said SIS wvas moved from Hanford to
Idaho prior to the November 1986 elec-
tions. He said the SIS project is to repro-
cess nuclear fuel. He stated that there is
money in the 1988 appropriations bills to
begin the construction of the SIS facility
which -will take approximately five years
to construct. He said he believed the
state of Washington should review the
potential impacts of transporting high-
level fuel from Hanford for separation
and being brought back to Hanford for
storage.

Oregon Hanford Advisory Committee

Ms. Clausen reported that Bill Burke and
Billy Dick, Jr. of the Umatilla Indian
Tribe gave a presentation to the Oregon
Hanford Advisory Committee regarding
their history and culture. She stated that
the Oregon committee had four draft
fact sheets which will be distributed in
library kits. The fact sheets cover: N-
reactor, hydrology, transportation and
general information. Oregon expressed
its concerns about the N-reactor much
more strongly than Washington, she
reported. Oregon reprcsentatives believe
if w e discontinued producing waste
which is stored in cribs, clea-nup could be
achieved by spending the limited funds
on waste alreadv present in the soil.

Other topics discussed at the meeting
included: transportation, problems in
reporting accidents and obtaining stan-
dardization of data from all the states.
Mr. \\'orthington suggested the Trans-
portation Committee receive publications
from the state Department of Transporta-
tion and the Utilities and Transportation
Committee of the Legislature. He said
that they make an annual report to the
Governor listing all truck and accidents,
and the causes of the accidents.

Local Government Committee

Valoria Loveland stated that the Local
Government Committee members felt
privileged to be guests at the Socio-
economic Committee meeting. She stated
the information received at the meeting
was very informative and interesting.
She expressed her appreciation for the
enthusiasm demonstrated by the contrac-
tor, state representatives and Office
staff.

OTHER BUSINESS

Ms. Shreve inquired as to the Council's
involvement in the Centennial celebra-
tion. Mr. Bishop stated that he would
research how the Council could become
involved in the celebration.

Nancy Hovis inquired if the Council's
informal meetings on Thursday evenings
should continue to be held. She sug-
gested that the meetings be discontinued
until needed. She then asked for the full
Council's input. Mr. Bishop stated that
the Council should discuss this issue
because the informal meetings are
intended to allow members to informally
talk about any issue of concern to them.
He said there may not be a need for the
informal meetings. Mr. Bishop said the
Council should determine whether the
meetings should be called at times when
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there are specific items of discussion. He
then asked for the Council members'
input. Ms. Clausen concurred with Mr.
Bishop's suggestion.

PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

There being no further business, the
meeting was adjourned.
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